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ITEM CC1

OXFORDSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

MINUTES of the meeting of the County Council held at County Hall on Tuesday 11 September 2007 commencing at 10.00 am and finishing at 5.25 pm

Present:

Councillor LIZ BRIGHOUSE – in the chair

Councillors:

M Altaf-Khan

Alan Armitage 

Marilyn Badcock

Michael Badcock

Roger Belson

Maurice Billington

Norman Bolster

Mrs Gail Bones

Bill Bradshaw

Iain Brown

Alan Bryden

Nick Carter

Patrick Cartledge

Louise Chapman

Jim Couchman

Tony Crabbe

Sushila Dhall

Surinder Dhesi

John Farrow

Mrs Anda Fitzgerald-O’Connor

Jean Fooks

Mrs C Fulljames

Barbara Gatehouse

Deborah Glass Woodin

Janet Godden

Patrick Greene

Sue Haffenden

Timothy Hallchurch MBE

Pete Handley

Neville F Harris

David Harvey

Steve Hayward

Mrs J Heathcoat

Hilary Hibbert-Biles 

John Howell

Ian Hudspeth

Ray Jelf

Bob Johnston

Terry Joslin

Colin Lamont

Lesley Legge

Kieron Mallon

Charles Mathew

Olive McIntosh-Stedman

Keith R Mitchell CBE

Jim Moley

David Nimmo-Smith

Zoé Patrick

Anne Purse

G A Reynolds

Dermot Roaf

Rodney Rose

John Sanders

Larry Sanders

Bill Service

Chip Sherwood

C H Shouler

Craig Simmons

Dr Peter Skolar

Val Smith

Lawrie Stratford

Melinda Tilley

David Turner

Nicholas P Turner

Carol Viney

Michael Waine

David Wilmshurst

Chris Wise

The Council considered the matters, reports and recommendations contained or referred to in the agenda for the meeting and decided as set out below.  Except insofar as otherwise specified, the reasons for the decisions are contained in the agenda and reports, copies of which are attached to the signed Minutes.

67/07 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
(Agenda Item 2)

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Mrs Bonner, Mrs Hastings, Robertson, Seale and R Smith.

68/07 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

(Agenda Item 3)

The following interests were declared:

	Councillor
	Agenda Item
	Nature of Interest

	L Sanders
	8 (Sustainable Community Strategy)
	Personal – trustee of the Oxfordshire Community Land Trusts and trustee of the Margaret Sanders Branch of the Workers’ Educational Association

	Simmons
	8 (Sustainable Community Strategy)
	Personal – member of Oxford City Council and Environmental Consultant

	Dhall
	8 (Sustainable Community Strategy)
	Personal – member of Oxford City Council and editor of the Oxford Pedestrians’ Association’s newsletter

	Joslin
	8 (Sustainable Community Strategy)
	Personal – member of the Harwell-Chilton Campus Local Stakeholder Group

	Johnston 
	8 (Sustainable Community Strategy)
	Personal – Chairman of the Oxfordshire Playing Fields Association

	Greene
	8 (Sustainable Community Strategy)
	Personal – member of South Oxfordshire District Council

	Hallchurch
	8 (Sustainable Community Strategy)
	Personal – member of the Oxford Institute of Directors

	Brown 
	8 (Sustainable Community Strategy)
	Personal – member of the Harwell-Chilton Campus Local Stakeholder Group

	Crabbe
	8 (Sustainable Community Strategy)
	Personal – representative on the Regional Flood Defence Committee

	Mrs Fitzgerald O’Connor
	8 (Sustainable Community Strategy)
	Personal – trustee of the Oxfordshire Play Association

	Hibbert-Biles
	8 (Sustainable Community Strategy)
	Personal – Cabinet member for Leisure & Health on West Oxfordshire District Council

	Cartledge
	8 (Sustainable Community Strategy)
	Personal – member of Cherwell District Council

	Patrick
	8 (Sustainable Community Strategy)
	Personal – husband works at Rutherford-Appleford Laboratory


69/07 SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULES
RESOLVED:  to suspend the Council Procedure Rules insofar as was necessary to allow the discussion of agenda item 8 (Sustainable Community Strategy).
70/07 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
(Agenda Item 1)

RESOLVED:
that the Minutes of the meeting of Council held on 19 June 2007 be approved and signed as a correct record, subject to the deletion in Minute 48/07(c) and (d) (Official Communications) of “award” and the insertion of “appointment”.

On Minute 52/07 (Meeting Dates 2008/09), Council was advised that:

(a)
the Leader of the Council had agreed to change the date of the June 2008 Cabinet meeting to 24 June 2008;

(b)
the starting times of the meetings of the Oxfordshire Joint Health Overview & Scrutiny Committee had been incorrectly stated on the schedule submitted to the June meeting and should have read “10.00 am”.

On Minute 56/07 (Questions with Notice from Members of the Council), the Council noted the replies which had been sent to all councillors providing the answers to questions/supplementary questions 2, 3 and 7 asked at the last meeting (copy appended to the signed copy of the minutes).  
On Minute 66/07 (Motion from Councillor Val Smith), Councillor Haffenden reported that the Children’s Services Scrutiny Committee had considered and agreed to include the issues set out in (b) and (c) of the motion in its work programme.

71/07 OFFICIAL COMMUNICATIONS
(Agenda Item 4)

(a) Carterton South West Division

The Council received a report from the County Returning Officer on the outcome of the by-election held on 21 June 2007 in the Carterton South West Division.  The Chairman welcomed Councillor Pete Handley to his first meeting of Council.

(b)
The Chairman reported:

· that there would be a reception on 26 September 2007 to thank the people who had worked to alleviate the impact of the July 2007 flooding in the County which had affected about 2,500 homes;

· the death on 4 September 2007 of Graham Wilton, former County Councillor for the Banbury Neithrop Division from 1977 to 1981;

Councillor Mallon paid tribute to him.  

· the death on 18 August 2007 of Brian Hodgson, former County Councillor for the Charlbury Division from 1993 to 2005;

Councillors Gatehouse, McIntosh-Stedman, Patrick, Harris, L Sanders, Simmons, Johnston, Roaf, Dhall, Mitchell and Brighouse paid tribute to him.

Council observed a minute’s silence in their memory.

· that this would be Janet Tomlinson’s, Director for Children, Young People & Families, first meeting of Council and welcomed her to the meeting.

72/07 APPOINTMENTS

(Agenda Item 5)

RESOLVED:
to appoint as follows:

	Committee
	Existing Member to be replaced
	Proposed Member

	Children’s Services Scrutiny 
	Service
	Handley

	Democracy & Organisation 
	Viney
	Billington

	Environment & Economy Scrutiny 
	Billington
	Handley


73/07 SECTION 85 OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972 – APPROVAL OF ABSENCE 

(Agenda Item 7)

RESOLVED:  to approve, for the purposes of Section 85 of the Local Government Act 1972, the absence of Councillor Mrs Hastings from any meeting of the Authority on the grounds of continuing ill-health from the date of this meeting.
The Chairman said that she would send the Council’s best wishes to Councillor Mrs Hastings.

74/07 SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITY STRATEGY

(Agenda Item 8)

The Council was advised that the Oxfordshire Partnership (of which the County Council was a member) was working on a new Sustainable Community Strategy for Oxfordshire. The strategy would outline a vision for Oxfordshire up to 2030 and would include a number of key strategic priorities for Oxfordshire.  The Partnership proposed to agree a draft strategy in December.  The Council would then be asked to approve the Strategy at its meeting on 1 April 2008.

The Council considered a report of Head of Partnership Working (CC8) and Review of Draft Issues and Options for Oxfordshire’s Sustainable Community Strategy (CC8A).

Set out below are the issues raised during the debate and summarised by Councillor Mitchell:

Theme 1 – Maintaining Economic Competitiveness

A number of Members raised the issue of skills.  The debate focussed strongly on apprenticeships, and also the lifelong skills agenda which started in primary schools and continued through secondary schools and which, with a dynamic economy and an economy under threat from global pressure, was also about retraining people throughout their lifetime.  Educational attainment was raised and it was recognised it was not good enough and the County Council had to do something about it. 

The important position of the County in the world of science and technology was recognised and it was generally accepted that hi-tech and high value employment was the way forward. 

There were differing opinions about sustainability.  There was a very strong opinion from the Green Group Members that the economy did not need to be competitive or not as competitive as most other councillors seemed to want; they believed a strong economy did not lead to better educational standards but it was a threat to the environment.  However, such views did not reflect a majority view of the Council nor the strategic policy which was to encourage growth in the economy and to maintain the quality of the environment. 

The Council supported the need to maintain the quality of the environment and the Green Belt.  Businesses would not locate to Oxfordshire if it ceased to be a nice place to live and to work and this seemed an important issue for all councillors.  Key worker definitions and the housing affordability crisis (including numbers and location) were raised.  It was suggested that the County Council should press hard for mechanisms to ensure that housing was affordable and there was a need to meet businesses’ requirements for housing.  Although it was a district council issue, there was a suggestion about businesses getting engaged in providing housing for individuals (for example, the Cadbury model in Birmingham) and the Partnership might like to pick up this issue.

Tourism was not popular with some people, and it was generally accepted that the balance between economic, social and environmental pressures and tourism needed to be managed.  The Partnership might want to improve the quality of tourism, not necessarily the numbers, with people staying longer, spending more, seeing more of the County and contributing to the economy generally and agreement might be reached on that. 

On transport issues, there was a need to balance encouraging tourism and the economy as a whole and congestion.  Good public transport was needed but some rural areas did not have adequate bus provision.  It was also pointed out that there were many logistics businesses in Oxfordshire which needed transport infrastructure.  

Theme 2 – Mitigating and adapting to climate change
The majority of councillors believed in climate change although some expressed scepticism.  There was some criticism about vagueness and a feeling the theme could be strengthened and Councillor Mitchell noted the dissatisfaction.

The existence of climate change had been recognised as a fundamental tenet in Government policy and, although there were Government policies on solar heating, cavity insulation, water harvesting and sump pumps, there needed to be more central Government direction to make changes in homes in terms of quality housing design, density, build and energy used in maintaining homes.

There also needed to be a rigorous approach and an actual assessment of the impact of what was being done.  For instance, simply stopping people travelling by plane could reduce people’s view of the world and their ability to integrate socially.  However there were other examples around measuring outcomes and impacts rather more scientifically.

There were concerns about building in the flood plain, particularly about the Environment Agency giving the protection needed and the impact locally of recent flooding.  

The theme of transport, rural isolation and bus services was raised.  One suggestion was that volunteers could drive buses from rural areas to meet bus services on trunk roads, to reduce car use.  Another suggestion was whether, to relieve gridlock, there should be congestion charging (an issue primarily the responsibility of the County Council as the transport authority).  Some contributions emphasised the need to look after the rural environment and others wanted roads built around Oxford to enable people to drive freely but a balance was needed.

There was support for the use of bio fuels which helped the rural economy and reduced the carbon footprint.  Other forms of energy were discussed, including several councillors speaking strongly in favour of nuclear power and how it might do more for greenhouse emissions than any other single issue.

A straw poll was conducted on whether Council was broadly supportive of nuclear fission, with 43 voting in favour, 11 voting against and 9 abstaining.

The Green Group considered the theme was not sufficiently radical and would press for more rigour in the way in which some of the issues were addressed and targeting and measuring outcomes.

Theme 3 – Supporting and developing thriving communities
It was Important to provide infrastructure early when areas were being developed.  Villages and market towns were losing local facilities and some towns were in danger of becoming dormitory towns.  There was a need to ensure that rural communities could thrive and prosper and the Oxfordshire Rural Community Council should have a role in this.

A view was expressed that district councils should not rely too much on parish plans for planning purposes, and the role of the district council as planning authority should involve taking a wider strategic view across its area.

There was a suggestion that Section 106 agreements should be replaced by planning levies, although this was perhaps an issue for local authorities rather than the Partnership.  Housing community land trusts (including the trust in Oxfordshire) were mentioned as a useful instrument.

Crime and disorder was raised and, in particular, the fear of crime.  For example, the impact on people feeling it was not safe when going out.   There was a need for more recreational facilities for young people, and this might in turn reduce the fear of crime.

The poor condition of service housing was noted and Council agreed that members of the Armed Forces deserved better.

It was noted that there was an increasing emphasis on the voluntary sector and support was needed for volunteers, including carers.  This needed to be flexible and some pointed out that the regulatory framework made it difficult sometimes for volunteers to get engaged.  With the increase in the elderly population, there was a risk of over-dependency on the voluntary sector to do much of the caring.  The role of business in community development was recognised.  Businesses could be encouraged to release staff to volunteer and develop more corporate social responsibility, and Cadbury’s and GKN were cited as examples of companies demonstrating corporate and social responsibility.

Some councillors suggested that capitalism did not work and had caused deprivation and they were opposed to the application of market forces to public service provision.  The majority of councillors considered that the mixed economy, substantially capitalist, provided the wealth which enabled the County Council to deal with issues.  If the wealth was not there, this Council would be unable to deal with those issues and things would not get better as a result.

Theme 4 - Reducing inequalities and meeting the needs of vulnerable people
On health issues, the need for mental health to be given a higher priority was supported and it was recognised that Jonathan McWilliam, the Director of Public Health, was already engaged on health issues.

The financial freeze on health, the increase in the number of elderly people and the voluntary sector and the importance of volunteering were also highlighted.

It was noted that inequalities started early.  There should be good support for children and young people, including reducing the number of children in care, and more support for families with children with disabilities.  The cycle of deprivation needed to be broken and all children helped to reach their potential.  

Although child poverty was no longer an absolute, there were other forms of poverty within the county.  Poverty was as much an issue in rural areas as it was in urban areas.  It was suggested that this should be a theme in its own right rather than a cross-cutting theme but cross-cutting impinged on all the other things.

It was suggested that there be a higher priority on bus services for young mothers and older people.  Bus demand was bus-led not people-led and this was primarily a County Council issue.  There was a real difference between provision in the City on the one hand and much of the rural areas on the other except for the premium routes.  Those difficulties needed to be considered because it was difficult to buy your way out of lack of public transport in most of the rural areas.

In connection with the increasing focus on localism and the role of the councillor as place-shaper, there was some question about whether it was local government or local ‘administration’, particularly when the Council had to contend with bodies like the Partnership Board.

There were general comments about the so-called ‘democratic deficit’ of the Partnership Board arising from the membership encompassing many non-elected bodies.  The majority of the County Council meeting had been set aside to debate the draft Sustainable Community Strategy and it was not known whether other county councils had done likewise.  Councillor Mitchell agreed to make sure that the other members of the Partnership Board knew the outcome of the discussion and added that, if there were differences on the Board, it could be a powerful argument and hold a great deal of sway that this Council’s view had come from a democratic and informed process.

RESOLVED:  (on a motion by Councillor Mitchell and seconded by Councillor Howell and carried by a majority, one member voting against) to note the issues raised in the debate on the Sustainable Community Strategy and reiterated in the summing up by Councillor Mitchell and to ask Councillor Mitchell, as the Council’s representative on the Oxfordshire Partnership Board, to have regard to them at the meetings of the Board.

75/07 REPORT OF THE CABINET

(Agenda Item 10)

The Council had before it the report of the Cabinet (CC10).  The report contained one recommendation to Council.

In response to Councillor Bryden’s question on paragraph 2, Councillor Mitchell agreed to let him know whether the Public Service Board had yet met.

In response to Councillor L Sanders’s question on paragraph 8, Councillor Couchman agreed to provide a written answer on how many people received these services currently and how many people would receive these services when the four day services were brought together at Moorview, Witney.

In response to Councillor Johnston’s question on paragraph 12, Councillor Belson agreed to let him know whether consultants were recommending to the Government a possible location of a nuclear power station at Harwell or Didcot.

In response to Councillor Joslin’s question on paragraph 12, sub-paragraph 10, Councillor Belson agreed to consider his suggestion that it could be rebutted if Councillor Joslin provided him with the details of his arguments.

In response to Councillor Moley’s question on paragraph 13, Councillor Waine agreed to let Councillor Moley know whether the County Council would ensure funding of a separate sixth form at the proposed secondary school at Grove if necessary.  

Item 19 - Youth Justice Plan 2007-08

RESOLVED:
(on a motion by Councillor Chapman and seconded by Councillor Waine and carried nem con) to approve the Youth Justice Plan 2007-08 for submission to the Youth Justice Board.

Councillor Chapman agreed to write to Councillor Godden about a possible discrepancy in levels of funding quoted in the Plan.

76/07 QUESTIONS WITH NOTICE FROM MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL

(Agenda Item 11)

10 questions with notice were asked.  Details of the questions and answers and the supplementary questions and answers, where asked and given, are set out in the Annex to the Minutes.

77/07 AGENDA ITEMS 12-15

It was then moved by the Chairman and 

RESOLVED: to defer consideration of agenda items 12, 13, 14 and 15 to the November 2007 meeting of Council.


in the Chair

Date of signing
2007

ANNEX

QUESTIONS WITH NOTICE FROM MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL

	Questions
	Answers

	1. COUNCILLOR MCINTOSH-STEDMAN
Can you tell me whether there has been an increase in abortions in Oxfordshire? If contraception sometimes fails, is research being undertaken into these failures? 


	COUNCILLOR COUCHMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR SOCIAL & COMMUNITY SERVICES

Abortion statistics for England and Wales are published annually and the Primary Care Trust (PCT) received the latest publication in June this year which summarised the data for 2006.  This data is published at PCT level and indicated that in Oxfordshire PCT there were 1858 abortions in 2006.  This represents a rate of 15 abortions per 1000 women aged 15-44 years which is below the national average of 18.5 per 1000 women.

The number of actual abortions in 2006 also reflects a decrease on the previous year of 2005 in which there were 1931 abortions across the five former PCTs in Oxfordshire.  However the rate appears to have remained fairly static because in the five former PCTs it ranged from 14 per 1000 in North East and South West Oxfordshire PCTs to 16 per 1000 in Cherwell Vale and City PCTs.
 
In terms of contraception failure it is important to remember that no form of contraception is 100% effective and the reliability of most methods is dependant upon user concordance.  Current data indicates that the contraceptive method with the highest failure rate is the combined oral contraceptive pill with an annual failure rate of 8% compared with long acting reversible contraceptives which have an annual failure rate of 0.005-1%.  Oxfordshire PCT is currently updating the County sexual health strategy and a key strand of future work will be to increase the use of long acting reversible contraception locally. 
Oxfordshire PCT also actively supports local research programmes including those related to sexual health and contraception to ensure that the services it commissions are informed by the best clinical evidence available.  

	SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION 

Is it possible for you to enquire about what materials are used to make condoms?  


	SUPPLEMENTARY ANSWER

Can I suggest that Councillor McIntosh-Stedman visits the local family planning clinic about this?

	2. COUNCILLOR MCINTOSH-STEDMAN

The headline of an article in The Times on 27 July 2007 was “Cannabis smokers ‘are taking huge risk of psychotic illness’”. We want to improve educational standards and should be concerned about the effects of cannabis.  Do you know how many children in the County’s schools are taking/smoking cannabis?  Are you sending warnings to school children about the effect of cannabis on mental health?  


	COUNCILLOR WAINE, CABINET MEMBER FOR SCHOOLS IMPROVEMENT
There are no firm figures in the county but latest national research suggests that 27% of 15 year old have taken cannabis. We have no reason to believe that the county figures would be any different.

As part of the Personal, Social and Health Education programme (PSHE), drug education in schools should cover issues relating to cannabis use, health and the consequences of use. The consistent message, which is reinforced in schools, is that cannabis is harmful and illegal.

To support PSHE teachers, the Healthy School Team has produced teaching plans for primary and secondary schools. The team also monitors school drug policies as well as the quality of drug education on a rolling cycle.

There have been a number of other drug related initiatives, for example: ‘Theatre in Education’ performances and the ‘Natural High’ Schools programme (during May this year over 1700 children participated in this programme). The team also provides guidance, from a number of different sources, about the risks associated with cannabis use.  



	3. COUNCILLOR MCINTOSH-STEDMAN

In an article in the Oxford Mail on 15 August, we are advised that 'Girls continue to beat boys in KS3 tests'.  We are also informed that the County Council will provide, in the coming school year, a specific fund for boy-friendly books.  Will you include books about the armed forces and going to university to broaden thoughts on careers?
	COUNCILLOR WAINE, CABINET MEMBER FOR SCHOOLS IMPROVEMENT

The funding for books (for boys aged 11 to 14) is from the Department for Children, Schools and Families (DCSF). 

There is a new ‘Boys into Books’ list created by the School Library Association (SLA) and commissioned by the Department. Each secondary school will be able to choose 20 books from this list if they register for the scheme. The list includes books about the First World War, for example.

There is a programme to raise the aspirations and ability of young people to progress to higher education (HE), particularly targeted at those from families where there has been no tradition of applying to go to university. This scheme is called ‘Aimhigher’ and it is co-ordinated by the Educational Effectiveness Service. There is a wide programme of activities including university visits. The scheme funded some specific work for boys from the African-Caribbean community which is under-represented in HE.



	SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION

In the Education Weekend 18 May 2007, it discusses free crime novels and adventure stories to encourage more teenage boys to read.  Do you agree with these free crime novels?  Should they really be included in reading for teenage boys?


	SUPPLEMENTARY ANSWER

I am not aware of the books that you mention but I can give you a full list of books that were listed.  I think that the question you have asked is a very real one - how do you actually get boys to read and how do you maintain that reading.  A lot of it is to do with role models and my belief is that you get them to read almost anything for example newspapers - sports results, the news pages – and technical magazines; it does not always have to be books.

	4. COUNCILLOR LEGGE

The ‘gates’ at either side of the roads leading into and out of villages around the County look good and noticeable when first put in but are now in a disgusting state of dirt and disrepair. What maintenance and replacement plans exist which would rectify the situation?
	COUNCILLOR HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT IMPLEMENTATION

White entrance gates on highway verges have been provided as village gateway traffic calming features at many locations across Oxfordshire. The gates were funded either by the County Council or by the Parish Council, often as part of the programmes of 30mph speed limits in settlements, as part of the Integrated Transport Strategy programmes or as ‘stand alone’ traffic calming features. Responsibility for ongoing maintenance of the gates is confused and officers are currently considering a policy on the maintenance of these features.  This will include an assessment of the relative value of the measures in terms of reducing traffic speeds.

	SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION

I do feel the response reinforces the point that many schemes are started without considering their sustainability.  I do think that when they were new and clean and in good repair, the white gates do help to define village boundaries and remind drivers that they are entering a residential area and therefore help them to think about slowing down and keep to the speed limit.  Maintenance and replacement needs as you have heard are often forgotten when schemes are set up.  Can you assure me that when these issues have been looked into and the policy decided, the budget will not be taken from the very stretched local budget which meets the cost of mending potholes? 
	SUPPLEMENTARY ANSWER

As you rightly say, they were put in as safety measures.  Perhaps people did not realise there would be ongoing maintenance costs.  Some parish councils and town councils actually negotiated very different methods.  In Woodstock, for instance, they put very nice planters at both ends of the town.  Woodstock Town Council maintains them and puts in the plants.  I am very pleased to say that they have achieved a gold medal position in Britain in Bloom.  It is about partnership working and it is about safety measures.  I will take on board the point you have made and will make every effort not to use the potholes’ budget.  We have got to investigate whether these gates have made a difference and then we will look at the issue.

	5. COUNCILLOR JOHNSTON

Could the Cabinet Member confirm that the decriminalisation of parking in Oxfordshire has been delayed from 7 April 2008? If so, why, and what date is now being considered for its implementation?
	COUNCILLOR HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT IMPLEMENTATION

It can be confirmed that the extension of decriminalised parking has been delayed from April 2008. 

This is as a result of firstly, new legislation being released with regard to decriminalised parking, and also additional new guidance having been consulted on by the Government, the effects of which need to be fully considered by all parties to ensure that the business case for proceeding is still valid. 

Secondly, the recent unitary bid/ local elections, and the uncertainty of the above new legislation, made progress in reaching agreements with the district councils very difficult and as such it was necessary to review the programme.

The County is working very closely with the district councils in moving this forward, and whilst no revised delivery date has been set, it is hoped to minimise the delay in rolling out civil enforcement.  It is however likely that rather than “going live” with all four Districts on the same date that the project will be delivered on a rolling programme as each District becomes ready to accept the new role.



	6. COUNCILLOR GATEHOUSE

What was the average time for which the 45 people who were waiting in community hospitals for county council funded social care services in the week ending 17 August had been waiting?  What was the average time for which the 17 people who were waiting in community hospitals for county council funded residential or nursing care in the week ending 17 August had been waiting?


	COUNCILLOR COUCHMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR SOCIAL & COMMUNITY SERVICES

The average time for which the 45 people who were waiting in community hospitals for county council funded social care services in the week ending 17 August had been waiting was 48 days
The average time for which the 17 people who were waiting in community hospitals for county council funded residential or nursing care in the week ending 17 August had been waiting was also 48 days



	SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION

You admitted in your answer that 45 people who were waiting in community hospitals for County Council funded social care services had been waiting on average for 48 days.  The average bed cost in the community hospitals is £208 per day and so the cost to the NHS in keeping these 45 people in community hospital must have been in the region of £½m.  Do you think that we should apologise to the community hospitals for this unwanted cost?
	SUPPLEMENTARY ANSWER

No.  

	7. COUNCILLOR J SANDERS

The peer review team recommended that the council should profile the Council’s resource allocation and revenue and capital spend on a geographical basis and express outcomes at a natural community level.  What action will be taken to implement this recommendation?  


	COUNCILLOR MITCHELL, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL

The identification of resources by geographical areas, defined by natural communities, will be addressed in the proposed 'Closer to Communities Strategy' which will be considered by the Cabinet on 18 September.

	SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION

I am grateful to Councillor Mitchell for his response.  However in view of the lack of Conservative representation in the City, will the Cabinet be seeking the views of City Members when considering the ‘Closer to Communities Strategy?


	SUPPLEMENTARY ANSWER

Of course we will.  Once the scheme has started, we will listen to members’ views on the exercise.  The City is a single fairly homogenous unit and I think we will start by regarding it as such.  We will see how useful it would be to give information below that level.  I think it would probably be difficult and not entirely helpful to the staff of the unit.      

	8. COUNCILLOR GATEHOUSE
What plans are in place for the provision of suitable land and capital resources for the delivery of the Extra Care Housing Strategy?


	COUNCILLOR COUCHMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR SOCIAL & COMMUNITY SERVICES
The Extra Care Housing Strategy is a long term project that will be rolled out across the County over the next 8 and more years.  The County will be making a significant commitment to the provision of intensive home support and 24-hour cover to older people in these schemes and this commitment will in itself give a business base for partners to develop plans and raise finance for the development of schemes.

In terms of the buildings, there are two avenues: redeveloping existing sheltered housing schemes and new build.

With regard to the development of existing schemes the commitment of revenue will contribute to the business case for the redevelopment of a scheme and will support the Registered Social Landlord in raising capital.

The development of new extra care housing schemes is being undertaken at present with the Oxfordshire Care Partnership and the Order of St John as part of the redevelopment programmed that the County Council has with the Partnership and is using the land that the County already owns; this has supported obtaining Housing Corporation Grant for 2 of the developments.  Officers are working with partners on land assembly and setting out options for supporting development through capital contributions including the use of Prudential Borrowing. Given the contribution that extra care housing will make to the efficient and effective use of the County’s resources the use of Prudential Borrowing is very appropriate.



	SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION

I am grateful for the answer from Councillor Couchman but I had addressed this question to Councillor Shouler because he had expressed concern about the issue at Cabinet.  May I therefore ask why Councillor Shouler ducked my question.  Is it because the financial plan for the strategy is vague and inadequate?  I would be happy for him to answer for himself. 
	SUPPLEMENTARY ANSWER FROM COUNCILLOR SHOULER

It is called the art of delegation.  

	9. COUNCILLOR R SMITH

How much has been taken in fines from people parking in CPZs without valid residents’ or visitors' permits in this financial year?
	COUNCILLOR HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT IMPLEMENTATION

It is not possible to provide a breakdown of how much has been taken in fines for people parking in Controlled Parking Zones (CPZ) for not displaying permits as our system cannot display the information in that way. 

However, the system can tell us how many Penalty Charge Notices (PCNs) have been issued for parking in a CPZ without displaying a valid permit.  So far, a total of 6015 PCNs have been issued across the zones in operation within Oxford.  Some of these have been appealed and others will have been paid at different rates – discounted rates apply for prompt payment.



	10. COUNCILLOR JOSLIN

Will the Leader accept that the inspectors’ verdict on the South East Plan “drove a coach and horses through the county council’s long-held policy of concentrating housing growth on the county towns and restricting it on the outskirts of Oxford” (Oxford Times, August 31)?  
	COUNCILLOR MITCHELL, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL

No.  It is wise not to believe everything you read in the newspapers!  The report is proposing changes in emphasis not wholesale reversal.
I refer Councillor Joslin to paragraphs 22.13, 22.22 and 22.24 which support “the strengthening of the polycentricity objectives of the strategy”.
I also invite him to consider the inherent inconsistency between the comments in paragraph 22.25 which both support release of more employment land but then recognise the jobs-housing-imbalance and wishes not to worsen it - which increasing the supply of employment land would seem bound to do!
Of course, this is not policy but a report by a panel of inspectors, making recommendations to the government.  The government have said that their commitment to the Green Belt remains as strong as ever.  It will be interesting to see how Hazel Blears responds to the Panel's report in the light of such supposedly unswerving commitment.
I am sure Councillor Joslin will be particularly pleased that the Inspectors, like this Council, believe that Didcot and its surrounding economic area, have a key role in the future strategy of the county and should be a focal area for development.


	SUPPLEMENTARY QUESTION

In July 2003 Councillor Shouler and you voted to allow around 1,000 new homes to be built opposite the Kassam Stadium at Grenoble Road in order to save Bicester from “unwanted development”.  Then in a letter from you to a constituent in October that year you repeated the necessity of development at Grenoble Road on the basis that the 4 country towns had outlived their usefulness and were growing too rapidly.  Why have you changed your mind since then?  
	SUPPLEMENTARY ANSWER

Up to a 1,000 houses and a starting point of 4,000 houses is very different.  4,000 houses at Grenoble Road in the green belt is not the place to put housing in my view.  Secondly, given the nature of the site, the 4,000 houses became 8,000 in order to meet the requirements from the present Minister.  I think the scale of the development proposed in this location is not helpful and I can understand South Oxfordshire’s reaction about this site.  It will of course be for the Secretary of State to decide whether to accept the Inspector’s recommendation.  On one hand she has her inspectors who have to use the housing levels set by one of her junior Ministers and on the other hand she has her Prime Minister who has promised that the green belt will be safeguarded.  I wait with great interest to see how the Government will handle the issue of the South East Plan’s recommendation for Grenoble Road.
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